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Abstract

This contribution addresses the open issue of the use of UDP port numbers in Y.tdmip and Y.vtoip in light of the liaison from the IETF PWE3 Working Group.

Background

At its June 2004 meeting SG13 Q.5 sent an outgoing liaison to the IETF PWE3 working group (TD 12 of that meeting) explaining that it was extending its work on interworking to networks based on UDP/IP, and asking for PWE3’s guidance on the use of UDP port numbers as connection demultiplexers.
On its email list, and during its November 2004 meeting, the PWE3 WG had an animated discussion of this question. At first it seemed that there could be no consensus as to the reply, but in the end PWE sent a liaison back stating the following:

Having considered the liaison from ITU-T Q.5/13 to IETF PWE3 WG entitled "Using UDP port numbers as connection de-multiplexers"

http://www.ietf.org/IESG/LIAISON/file21.pdf
The IETF PWE3 WG recommends that both source and destination UDP ports be manually configured.

If the ITU-T Study Group wants to use a signaled IP tunnel protocol in this application, then the IETF PWE3 WG recommends the use of Layer Two Tunneling Protocol (Version 3), which will be published as RFC3931. The latest draft of this is currently located at:

http://www.ietf.org/internet-drafts/draft-ietf-l2tpext-l2tp-base-14.txt
The interpretation of this somewhat laconic message is that the IETF does not endorse any of the signaling mechanisms suggested in the outgoing liaison (despite these having been based on well-established IETF protocols such as telnet and ftp) due to security and scalability concerns. They strongly suggest restricting the use of UDP port numbers to scenarios when manual configuration is possible, and using L2TPv3 when signaling is required.

Regarding the question of whether the connection demultiplexer should be manually placed in the source or destination UDP port the PWE3 WG’s liaison is silent, as consensus could not be reached. Some participants preferred the use of destination ports in agreement with their use in RTP, while others favored source ports in order to avoid problems traversing NAT devices (from which VoIP based on RTP is well-known to suffer).

Proposals

It is proposed to use the following text in clause 8 of draft Recommendations Y.tdmip :  

Source Port Number
Destination Port Number

These fields contain the source and destination UDP port numbers [UDP]. These must be manually chosen in such fashion as to uniquely identify the specific TDM stream, and optionally to identify the stream as being TDM over IP. Stream identifiers shall be chosen from the range of dynamically allocated UDP ports numbers (49152 through 65535). 

The choice of whether the source port field or destination port field or both are used to specify the TDM stream is implementation dependent.

Similar text is proposed for use in Y.vtoip.

It is furthermore proposed to add a subclause on the use of L2TPv3 to Y.vtoip, patterned after the clause already in the present draft of Y.tdmip.
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